CULTURE NL BOARD MEETING

MINUTE OF BOARD OF DIRECTORS

HELD IN

MEETING ROOM, MOTHERWELL CONCERT HALL AND THEATRE

ON MONDAY 16 DECEMBER AT 1.00PM

Present:


Heather McVey (Chair)





Jim Law





Allan Graham





Karen Fleming





Michael McPake





John Lambert





Alan Stevenson





Harry Curran





Adam Smith

Alison Denvir 

In Attendance:


Jillian Ferrie, Culture NL Manager
Elaine Kemp on behalf of Paul Hughes, head of Financial Services

Lizanne McMurrich, Head of Community Information and Learning

Alison Mathieson, Culture NL Finance Manager

Ken Adamson, Audit Manager, North Lanarkshire Council

Raksana Akhtar, Principal Solicitor, North Lanarkshire Council

Daryle Cochrane, Trainee Solicitor, North Lanarkshire Council 

Apologies:


June Murray, Executive Director of Corporate Services





Scott Lamond





Tom Curley

Ken Adamson:  Proposed Internal Audit Plan

Ken Adamson presented to the Board a Proposed Internal Audit Plan.  He indicated this is a three year programme designed to provide a cost effective internal audit service.  Ken advised it will be important to identify key public risks of Culture NL and how these risks are being managed.  Ken stressed that he is acting as Culture NL’s auditor and not the Council’s.  He also suggested that Culture NL nominate contact staff for audit purposes.  In terms of fees – this will be the sum of £12,667 which is included within the Service Level Agreement for Internal Audit.  He advised that the proposed coverage is 30 days per year and will include at least two output reports per year and general advice on risk and audit control.  Ken pointed out that key areas of activity will include:  income cash handling/banking; financial planning; performance management; corporate governance; asset management and risk management.  Ken highlighted that he will be seeking views from the Board as to any areas which may require specific examination.

Adam Smith and Alison Denver arrived to the meeting at 1.10pm 

Ken highlighted the time frame of the three year plan outlining in particular that financial planning and wider finance would be key in year two and corporate governance/risk management in year three.

Allan Graham enquired why corporate governance was not being covered until year three.  John Lambert suggested the corporate governance piece be carried out earlier than year three.  The Chair highlighted the importance of corporate governance in the context of strategic leadership.

Ken agreed that corporate governance ought to be considered while things are relatively young.  The Chair echoed this, confirming best practice from the start.

John Lambert queried the Board’s involvement in the process.  Ken answered that the Board should delegate this to an audit committee.  The Chair pointed out that Culture NL has a group of people who will participate in this.

The Chair concluded that this matter will be taken forward at the January/February Meeting.

Ken Adamson then left the meeting.

(1)  Minutes of Last Meeting

There is a minor amendment to be made to the minutes of the meeting held on 18 November 2013.  Adam Smith should have been added to the apologies section.  

(2)  Matter arising from the draft minutes

Elaine Kemp enquired about the status of Service Level Agreements (SLA).  The Chair responded that the major SLA’s are now complete and some others eg Transport, are near completion. The Chair suggested that if the Board were agreeable the SLA’s will be signed off as soon as possible.  The Board agreed.

Jillian Ferrie queried who will sign these agreements.  It was confirmed that this is the responsibility of the Chair instead of individual ratification.  

The Chair raised the matter of the Performance Management Workshop, indicating that the information was collated as part of a wider Performance Management Framework.  The Chair advised that next year there will be a next steps action plan. The Chair thanked members for their input. 

The Chair asked that members should either contact her or Jillian Ferrie, if they have any questions in relation to the operational aspects of the company.    

The Chair also highlighted that the marketing audit will conclude in January 2014.

Harry Curran sought clarification on the meetings/dates/times.

It was agreed that the scheme of dates ought to be looked at and that the meeting scheduled for 13 January 2013 is too early.

The Chair highlighted that the current monthly programme is not providing staff with enough time to follow through on actions between Board meetings.  It was suggested that Culture NL progress by having a bi-monthly meeting timetable.  This was agreed and Harry Curran pointed out that the Board can call a special meeting at short notice should it be required.  Adam Smith indicated that a rotation of location would be beneficial and John Lambert indicated that a schedule should be prepared and distributed as quickly as possible.

It was proposed and agreed that the next meeting will take place on 27 January 2013.

(3)  Proposed Efficiency savings 2014/15

Elaine Kemp on behalf of Paul Hughes indicated that there are a number of issues with the report which Paul would like to go through and discuss.

The Chair advised that Culture NL had in fact written to Paul Hughes seeking clarification on certain budgetary decisions in terms of protocol and procedure. There has been no response as yet.  The Chair also highlighted that there exists a need for additional information regarding, for example: service reviews; letting reviews and SLA’s.

Harry Curran suggested that this matter be continued until January 2014.

Alison Matheson raised her concern that this may result in a struggle to achieve savings within the year.  Karen Fleming noted that the content of the report and the savings therein impact on staff members and noted her concern regarding the tight timescale within which to consult and address this.

It was ultimately agreed that a focussed conversation be had on 13 January 2014.  Any non-urgent items on the next meeting’s agenda will be put back until the second meeting of 2014.  Any specific questions ought to be directed to the Chair before the 13 January 2014.

(4)  Culture NL Manager’s Report

An update report on operational issues was presented to the Board by Jillian Ferrie.  This Report contained information on on-going issues within the Company.

Amongst other things, Jillian Ferrie pointed out that the ticket sales for the pantomime are up 16% on last year.  She also highlighted the purpose of NL Industries and their proposed phases in particular Phase two which will include secure archive storage of documents.    

Harry Curran enquired if Culture NL will look at NL Industries first when purchasing certain items.  The Chair responded that NL Industries is about support and sustainable employment.  The Chair also outlined that NL Industries use high quality materials and are highly competitive.

Jim Law queried the increase in the sale of Pantomime tickets.  Jillian Ferrie advised that this may be due to the Pantomime being the Wizard of Oz.  She also advised that they have used the same company for the past five or six years and that the 4 star review in the Herald suggests that people are coming to see both the show and the main actor of the pantomime.  

Michael McPake and Adam Smith both enquired about the archives.  Lizanne McMurrich responded that the locations of where services keep records are being looked at and that  review of the paper/electronic systems is being undertaken.

Alan Stevenson raised the point of IT and the availability of PCs in public buildings.  The Chair noted that there exists pressure/demand on libraries and communities.  The Chair also highlighted that this hardship has been created by the DWP in the shape of welfare reform and that although it is not Culture NL’s responsibility per say, they do want to strive to meet the needs of the local communities.  Lizanne McMurrich touched on the point of funding in this respect and noted that funding may be available for welfare reform.

(5) Outcome of Tendering Process for Play Equipment and Associated Services

Jillian Ferrie presented to the Board on the procurement framework.  She pointed out that in respect to the Play Equipment while the management transferred from NLC the assets did not.  Jillian Ferrie suggested that Culture NL approach Learning and Leisure to ascertain whether Culture NL have the correct authority to approve the framework.  The Chair highlighted that Council   protocol has been followed throughout this process.  Jillian Ferrie further noted that Culture NL has prepared a checklist for procurement and highlighted that the Play equipment seems to sit between Culture NL and NLC. The Chair pointed out that capital expenditure sits with the Council however Jillian Ferrie highlighted that procurement/legal have a different view on this matter.

(6) Press and Promotions Update Report

Jillian Ferrie advised that there has been good press as a result of Nicholas McDonald from the X-Factor attending Motherwell Concert Hall.  She highlighted how little notice the venue staff were given by Thames TV and how hard they worked to make the event possible.  She pointed out that there has been a surge in social media as a result of this event.  She also reiterated to the Board that there has been a four star review in the Herald Newspaper regarding the pantomime.  Furthermore she pointed out that Media Corps appears to provide best value in respect of creating a Culture NL website which they hope to have in place by the end of the financial year.  

Adam Smith enquired as to whether there exists a social media policy and raised his concern that Culture NL had been encouraging people to vote for Nicholas on their social media which is something which costs the public financially.  Jillian acknowledged this point and will follow this point up.  The Chair suggested that the quality of posts/tweets ought to be improved in terms of use of language and clarity of information.  The Chair further suggested that Culture NL adopt their own social media policy.  Jillian Ferrie noted that the Council have one.  After some discussion, the Chair surmised that Culture NL should look to the national guidance in adopting a policy.

(7) Period 8 Finance Report

Alison Mathieson presented to the Board the period 8 finance report.  Alison suggested that the Board agree to increase the income/expenditure of creative services by £100 k.  This was approved by the Board.

Alison noted that cutting catering prices to increase footfall is very difficult to make a profit on due to staffing costs and increased living wage.  Jillian Ferrie raised the issue of catering at Kildonan Street and the Chair noted that Culture NL need to assess the viability of the various locations.  Harry Curran pointed out that staff need to be distributed where the demand is.  

Alison Mathieson advised that Culture NL do not pay accounts until they receive an invoice which can at times be three months post order – this explains the “spikes” seen in the food costs.    Alison suggested that the corporate procurement PECOS system be adopted and that with the right training this could be a success.

John Lambert requested an update on the group reviewing catering.  Jillian Ferrie responded that they have not met again as a group since the last Board meeting.

Michael McPake brought to the Board’s attention how overrun the cafe at Strathclyde park was during the Christmas Cracker event and suggested that Culture NL are missing opportunities.  

The Chair noted that Culture NL cannot make an assumption about communication re external events and pointed out that at this particular event there were three different organisations involved in the organisation.  The Chair also advised that there will be a marketing plan created and put in place in the coming year.

Adam Smith suggested that Culture NL look at mobile catering.  Jillian Ferrie responded that Culture NL currently have a bid in to NLC which includes mobile catering.

Alison Mathieson pointed out that Culture NL have 38 vacancies – 13 of which are currently being recruited.

The Board then discussed the Development of Muirfield Community Centre, Cumbernauld.  

Allan Graham and Adam Smith noted at this point they may have a potential conflict of interest in this.

(8) AOCB /Introduction to Frazer Simpson, Culture NL Senior HR Officer

Harry Curran raised the point of changing the letting policy regarding 13 to 21 birthday parties and suggested that Culture NL write to elected member and remind them why this change was made, highlighting the benefits.  The Chair highlighted that providing people are willing to meet the conditions set out, they are welcome to use the facilities Culture NL provide.  The chair noted that the safety of Culture NL staff and of members of the public is paramount.  

Adam Smith raised the matter of the guidance June Murray was going to provide on the register of interests.  The Chair noted that independent Board members have no guidance – but elected members do.  The Chair suggested that perhaps the independent members could be provided with the guidance that the elected members have.  

Jillian Ferrie raised the point of the Burns supper.  A discussion followed pertaining to potentially involving staff members in this.  The Chair asked Harry Curran and Lizanne McMurrich about who would be sitting at their tables.  Lizanne McMurrich advised that learning and leisure invite staff along who have been particularly outstanding.  

The Chair welcomed Frazer Simpson to Culture NL. Alan Stevenson asked Frazer about what he sees as the challenges and risks.  Frazer responded that he could see potential for greater clarity of line managers; an improvement of Culture NL’s policies and more streamlined procedures.  Frazer noted that staff are very committed to their work however there ought to be great clarity of the distinction between Culture NL and the Council.

Adam Smith raised the question of whether, as a charity, Culture NL had looked into funding opportunities.  Jillian Ferrie advised that this is part of next years’ business plan.

Alan Stevenson enquired about transport/pool cars.  Alison Mathieson highlighted that these can be accessed from Kildonan Street and raised the idea that it may be viable for Culture NL to have their own.  Jillian Ferrie pointed out that they will be carrying out an analysis of what Culture NL are paying out for mileage in order to assess this.  

The Chair then thanked those present for their attendance and closed the meeting.

